Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

June 17, 2013
       Memorial Hall
     7:00 pm
Call to Order: Chairman Manners called the meeting to order.  Other members present Joe Judd and John Payne.

Acceptance of Meeting Minutes:  Joe presented a motion to accept the June 3, 2013 meeting minutes.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Noteworthy News:

4th of July Parade – The parade will begin at 10:30 am on Thursday, July 4, 2013 in the Town of Buckland.  The parade will proceed across the Iron Bridge to the Buckland-Shelburne Elementary School.  Cub Scouts Pack 85 will sponsor a chicken barbecue on the school grounds.

Department Liaison Reports:

Police Department – Police personnel are responding to complaints of excess speed on certain town roads.  Motor vehicle operators should abide by the posted speed limits or they will be subject to ticketing.  Steve is working with the Greenberg family and will determine whether to close Deerfield Ave. to motor vehicle traffic during the “Celebration of Life” ceremony scheduled for June 30th.

Planning Board – John has spoke with Planning Board Chairman, Matt Marchese about the Medical Marijuana requirements and has recommended that the Planning Board seek a one year moratorium to develop appropriate by-law language.  John also spoke with Town Counsel regarding the concept of alternate members for the Planning Board.  Donna MacNicol has advised John that Massachusetts General Laws does not allow alternate membership for Planning Boards.

Highway Department – Joe is confident that the Department made some progress in stopping the spread of the invasive mustard weed plant.  Joe is in the process of discussing the overall logistics of the department with the Highway Superintendent for the coming year.

Senior Center – in light of Jackie Stanford’s recent letter of resignation, the Director may request that the Board posted the position of Outreach Coordinator internally. 

MTRSD Long-Range Planning Committee – Joe reported that the Committee will meet on Thursday, June 20th at 7pm to define their overall mission and develop strategies to achieve financial sustainability.

Warner Bros. Film Production – Joe reported that today is the last day of filming in Shelburne providing that each of the film clips meets their satisfaction.  Overall, Joe reported that it was a pleasant experience with very few bumps.  The Production Company did an exemplary job communicating changes.

Town Office – Bob reported that the Town Administrator purchased a new color scanner to replace an older model that stopped functioning last week.  A team of auditors from Scanlon & Associates were on-site last week to begin the fiscal year 2012 year-end audit.  Approximately twelve representatives from various departments, boards, and committees attended a web-site training last week to learn how to upload meeting agendas, meeting minutes, and newsworthy items to the town’s web site.  There will be a joint training event and picnic with the Town of Buckland on Wednesday, June 26.  Hampshire County Group Insurance will present a variety of health-related topics.

Pratt Memorial Building Committee – The Building Committee will meet with Architect Margo Jones on the evening of June 26th to discuss the design contract and restoration project.

7:15 p.m.   Chris Lynch, Senior Account Manager Matrix Design Group RE: Broadband (Cable Advisory Members: Mike Duffy and Daniel Lieberman were present as well as Wired West, Executive Committee member, Jim Drawe) – Mr. Lynch explained that Matrix Design Group is a leading fiber optic engineering and design firm who has partnered with WiredWest Communications to bring high-speed internet and telecommunications services to local residents and businesses by connecting the middle mile.  Mr. Lynch’s presentation touched upon the importance of high-speed internet and telecommunications services in under-served areas; options for funding the last mile; and how to orchestrate the process from concept to completion.  During the discussion, Wired West’s Executive Committee member, Jim Drawe disclosed that a handful of towns including Buckland and Shelburne will not benefit from the Governor’s proposed $40 million earmarked for the last mile.  Although each of these towns are members of the Wired West Cooperative, because these communities receive some services from Comcast, they will be excluded from any initiatives that Wired West receives.  Shocked by the recent development, the Board asked about other options if Comcast has no intention of investing and/or providing the last mile.  Mr. Lynch indicated that State may be able to entice providers like Comcast or Verizon by offering incentives that cover 70% of the build-out costs.  If that does not occur, Shelburne could seek funding via a bond, private funding, loans, or grants.  Mr. Lynch offered to spend a day looking at the town’s infrastructure and provide a basic feasibility study at no charge which would include cost of build-out.  Mike Duffy and Dan Lieberman offered to help coordinate the study.
8:00 p.m. Daniel Mojallali, The Baker’s Oven Bistro RE: Request for an Entertainment License (Harvey Schaktman, Landlord also present) – Daniel appeared before the Board requesting an entertainment license so to provide musical entertainment (small bands and disc jockeys) on Friday and Saturday evenings after dinner hours.  Before the discussion began, John disclosed that Daniel is a customer of Foxbard Farm therefore; he would abstain from the final vote. Harvey Schaktman indicated that he wants the Bistro to be successful however he does not want the noise to impact his tenants who live in close proximity of the business.  He stated that he has already received complaints of noise; and although he could not identify the source; he believes that he has addressed the concern.  Harvey believes that the request for an entertainment license is reasonable providing that he does not receive any complaints.  Should there be complaints; Bob feels that it is appropriate for Harvey to handle them as the landlord.  Joe asked Daniel how his staff would manage and enforce the occupancy requirements.  Daniel stated that he would post someone at the entrance to check identification and to keep track of the number of people who have entered.  In the event the occupancy limit is reached, the staff will prohibit anyone else from entering. Following the discussion, Joe presented a motion to grant the entertainment license for the remainder of the calendar year.  He noted that all performances must end at midnight.  Bob seconded the motion.  The final vote was as follows: 2 in favor; 1 abstention. 
OLD BUSINESS:

Proposed Street Vendor Permits (Tabled)

Proposed Development of the Glacial Pothole Area – Joe reported that the Botanical Study will take place on Friday this week.  Once the Botanical Study is completed and the results are known, Joe would like to create a Committee to explore and present all aspects of the proposed development plan.

The Conservation Commission met and reviewed the town’s Request for Determination.  The Commission will require the town to file a Notice of Intent.  Joe met with a representative of Guntlow and Associates to discuss an engineering study (which will include the Notice of Intent). The firm estimates that an engineering study would cost approximately $15,000 - $20,000, and would identify 4-5 possible sources of revenue.  Guntlow & Associates estimates that the overall development of the area will cost approximately $1 million dollars.  Joe briefly discussed the possibility of seeking funds for the engineering study at the annual town meeting.  Members appeared supportive of the idea.
Shelburne Housing Authority RE: Vacancies on Board of Commissioners – The Shelburne Housing Authority, which governs Highland Village has two openings on its five-member Board.  John attended the regular monthly meeting last Wednesday.  Commissioners discussed a variety of facility-related topics as well as the two vacancies on the Board.  John has contacted several residents with the hopes of finding someone who would serve on the Board of Commissioners.  The group meets on the second Wednesday of each month for approximately one hour.  Their next meeting is July 10th.  John hopes to bring forth a recommendation for appointment at the Select Board’s next meeting on July 1st.  
NEW BUSINESS:

Steven Finck, Cub Scout Committee Member RE: 4th of July Parade Invitation – Members of the Board are invited to march in the 4th of July parade and attend the Chicken Barbecue on the Buckland-Shelburne Elementary school grounds.
Long Range Planning Committee RE: Appointment of Julie Dubreuil & Doug Finn – Acting upon a request submitted by Leo Ojala, Joe presented a motion to appoint Julie Dubreuil and Doug Finn to the Long Range Planning Committee.  John seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  Terry will invite members of the Committee to attend the Select Board’s July 1st meeting to discuss their overall mission.
Town Collector, Maureen Pike RE: Request for Additional Funding for Clerical Assistance – Due to unforeseen medical issues in May, Maureen is seeking a $960 transfer from the Reserve Account to pay for additional clerical services through June 30, 2013.  Members of the Finance Committee reviewed the request via email, and each member agreed that the request was justified.  Following a brief discussion, John presented a motion to authorize a $960 transfer from the Reserve Account to the Town Collector’s Expense account for additional clerical services.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
Joe Palmeri, Chairman Zoning Board of Appeals RE: Request for Clerical Assistance – In light of their Clerk’s recent resignation, Joe would like to advertise the position and hire someone for the new fiscal year.  John presented a motion to advertise the part-time position.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

Full-Time Patrolman Position – John reported that the Town received one resume resulting from the Internal posting for the full-time position of Patrolman.  The individual is currently serving as a reserve officer for the town and possesses all of the necessary job qualifications.  Bob recued himself from the discussion as a part-time officer the Town of Charlemont.  Chief Walker who was present for the discussion recommended that the Board offer the position of full-time Patrolman to Timothy Budrewicz of Buckland, MA at an hourly rate of $19.55.  Familiar with Tim’s outstanding service to the town, Joe presented a motion to support Chief Walker’s recommendation effective July 1st.  John seconded the motion.  Vote taken: 2 in favor; Bob abstained. 
Bruce Kaeppel, Assistant Assessor RE: Letter of Resignation – The Board of Assessors and the Board of Selectmen received a letter of resignation from Bruce Kaeppel due to personal reasons effective as of June 15, 2013.  Joe presented a motion to accept the resignation with regret.  John seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.  The Board will wait to hear from the Assessors before advertising the position.
FY’12 CDBG Engineering & Clerk of the Works RE: Contract Amendment #3 – Breezeway Farm Consulting presented amendment #3 for the FY’12 Contract between the Town and Weston and Sampson Engineers, Inc.  The amendment increases the contract amount by a sum of $4,800.00 for the following task:

· Additional 40 hours of Resident Representative Engineering Services for the Sears Street Improvements Project totaling $3,200.00; and an additional 20 hours to the Highland Village Paving and Curbing Improvements Project totaling $1,600.00.
John presented a motion to approve contract amendment #3 in the amount of $4,800 as presented. Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Mike McCusker RE: Memorial Hall Concert Request, Thursday, August 15, 2013 – Mike is requesting use of the Memorial Hall Auditorium on Thursday, August 15, 2012 for a performance by the Pioneer Valley Capella Group called the “Da Camera” singers.  Mike will take full responsibility for the Hall during the event.  A representative from Memorial Hall Association will also attend.  After confirming that the event does not conflict with any scheduled Board/Committee meetings, Joe presented a motion to approve the request.  John seconded the motion.  Motion approved unanimously.
FY’14 Annual Appointments – Members of the Board reappointed various town officials, board and committee members in accordance with the attached list.
ONE YEAR TERMS
Cable TV Advisory

Maureen Pike


Michael Duffy




Daniel Lieberman

Larry Flaccus




E911 Coordinator

John Taylor


Emergency Planning Committee
Formed Jointly with the Town of Buckland


Shelburne

Emergency Management Director  
Chris Myers




Police Department


Steve Walker




Fire Department


John Taylor




Supt. of Streets


Mark Shippee





Board of Health


Robert Gonzalez
Buckland

Civil Defense Directors
Henry Phillips      




Police Department

James Hicks




Fire Department

Herb Guyette




Highway 


Steve Daby       





Board of Health

Richard Warner




Fire Chief


Richard Bardwell




Right-to-Know Coordinator
Jamie Budrewicz







State Representative

Steve Kulik





State Senator


Ben Downing





Hospital


Baystate Franklin Medical 

* John presented a motion to appoint the above-mentioned individuals for a one-year term.  Joe seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.

THREE YEAR TERMS

Agricultural Commission

Kim Stevens - 2014

Beth Manning - 2014





Carolyn Wheeler - 2013
Prudence Wholey - 2015







John Herron, Jr. – 2015

Carl Nilman Scholarship

Marion Taylor - 2015

Cemetery Commission

Richard Bole - 2014






Nancy Hammond – 2015






Les Chadwick
-2013
Conservation Commission

Tom Miner - 2013





Norman Davenport, Chairman -  2015 






Stephen D. McCormick – 2013





Allan Smith - 2015





Vacant  - 2014 
Council on Aging 


Chris Myers – 2013





Gail Ojala - 2015






Penelope Spearance – 2015 






Sylvia Smith – 2014





Suzanne Bishop – 2015

Open Space Committee

Eugene Butler – 2014





Joel Dwight – 2014






Paul Cohen – 2014






Rita Jaros - 2014





Vacant – 2015






Daniel Lieberman – 2015






David Schochet – 2015






Linda Herrera - 2015






Larry Flaccus – 2013





Josiah Simpson - 2013






Cynthia Boettner - 2013





Norman Davenport – Con Commission 






Beth Simmonds – Planning Board 






Norman Beebe – Recreation Committee 






John Herron, Jr. – Agricultural Commission

Registrars of Voters


Eileen Rauch - 2015






Theodore Cromack - 2013 






Don Upton - 2014
* John presented a motion to appoint the above-mentioned individuals (highlighted in yellow) for a three-year term.  Joe seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.

FIVE YEAR TERMS
Zoning Board of Appeals

Joseph Palmeri, Chairman - 2014






Michael Perry - 2013





Lowell LaPorte – 2017






Chris Macek -2016





John Taylor – 2015

Alternates

Ted Merrill



Vacant

* John presented a motion to appoint the above-mentioned individual(s) (highlighted in yellow) for a five-year term.  Joe seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.

SIX YEAR TERMS
Cultural Council


Gail Ojala  - 2016





Daniel Lieberman – 2014






Laurie Wheeler - 2014





Sally Judd - 2013





Constance Clarke – 2015






Vacant – 2015 

* John presented a motion to appoint the above-mentioned individual(s) (highlighted in yellow) for a six-year term.  Joe seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.

ONE YEAR TERMS
Animal Control


Edward Grinnell 






Jack Cavolick, Assistant
Assissant Assessor


Vacant
Board of Health


Deborah Coutinho

          

Robert Gonzales, Chairman 



Robert Hicks, Jr.


Elizabeth Kidder – Clerk   - Held


Richard Calisewski, Part-time Health Agent 

Board of Health Physician

Dr. Robert Miller
Building Commissioner

James Hawkins
* With the exception of the Board of Health Clerk position, which was held until the Board receives feedback from Board of Health Chairman, John presented a motion to appoint the above-mentioned individuals to a one-year term.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

Chief Procurement Officer

Robert Manners
* John presented a motion to appoint Bob Manners as the town’s Chief Procurement Officer for a one-year term.  Joe seconded the motion.  Final Vote: 2 in favor; Bob abstained.

Emergency Management Director  Chris Myers
Cowell Gym Director

Emily Crehan
Accounting Services


Cathryn Thomas, F.R.C.O.G.

* John presented a motion to appoint the above-mentioned individuals to a one-year term. Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.


 

Fence Viewer



Bob Manners
* John presented a motion to appoint Bob Manners as the town’s Chief Procurement Officer for a one-year term.  Joe seconded the motion.  Final Vote: 2 in favor; Bob abstained.

Field Drivers



Vacant
Forest Fire Warden


James Wholey
Fred W. Wells Trustee

Suzanne Bishop
Highway Superintendent

Mark Shippee

Highway Crew Members

Steve Hoar

Jeremy Betit






Keith Rose

Richard Ormond



Industrial Development
Committee



Richard Sedgwick - Held
Inspector of Animals


Barn Book – Launie York





Quarantine – Ed Grinnell 
Measurers of Wood & Lumber
James Stacy
Parking Clerk


Terry Mosher
Planning Board Clerk

Elizabeth Kidder - Held
Plumbing & Gas Inspector

Andrew K. French
* With the exception of the two positions that were “held,” John presented a motion to appoint the above-mentioned individuals to a one-year term. Joe seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

Police Chief



Steve Walker
Sargeant



Greg Bardwell
Patrolman



Timothy Budrewicz
Reserve Police Officers


Shelburne


Michael Billiel
Edwin Thurston     
  






Jeff King

Phillip Malone





Kurt Wilkins

John Newton

Buckland


James Hicks, Police Chief





Robert Carmody
Roger Williams






Jeffrey King

Joseph Murdock





Paul Hebert

Charles Wilder





Edwin Thurston
Joseph Merrigan


Charlemont


Melinda Herzig
Mellissa Salls





Jared Bellows

Holland Herzig





Scott Sullivan

Clayton Herbert





Kurt Gilmore

Diane Wilder





John McDonough
James Hunkler





John Paciorek, Jr.
Robert Manners
Reserve Police Officers


Conway



Kenneth Ouimette, Chief
David Johnson






Randall Williams

Ronald Hawkes






Nathan Jackman

Christina Conklin






James Bernier


Charles Wilder
* John presented a motion to appoint the above-mentioned individuals to a one-year term.  Joe seconded the motion.  Final Vote: 2 in favor; Bob abstained.

Senior Center Director

Cathy Buntin

Sewer Commissioner's Clerk
Maureen Pike
Town Administrator


Terry Mosher
Transfer Station Attendant

James Stacy






Joesph Giard, Spare Attendant
Treasurer



Robert Taylor
Assistant Treasurer


Lynn Hathaway
Veteran's Agent


Leo Parent





Mark Fitzpatrick

Veteran's Grave Officer

Les Chadwick
Wiring Inspector


Tom MacDonald
* John presented a motion to appoint the above-mentioned individuals to a one-year term.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

OTHER BUSINESS:
Open Meeting Law RE: Remote Participation – In accordance with the Open Meeting Law, 940 CMR 29.10; remote participation may be permitted by a simple majority vote of the Chief Executive Body; providing that each public body in the municipality abide by the requirements of the provision.  Once adopted, the vote applies to all subsequent meetings of all public bodies in that municipality.  John presented a motion to approve the remote participation provision in accordance with the Open Meeting Law.  Joe seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.  Board and Committee members will receive notice of the remote participation provision along with an overview of the corresponding requirements.
Pay-As-You-Park Concept – While visiting Narragansett recently, Joe was intrigued by the “Pay-As-You-Park” concept. He wondered if the Board should consider a similar system in Shelburne to generate revenue, and to discourage individuals from parking beyond the two hour limit.  He suggested that members of the Long Range Capital Planning Committee explore the concept.

CORRESPONDENCE:

Highland Village Tenants Association RE: Shelburne Housing Authority Appointment – The Highland Village Tenant’s Association requested that Susan Frankewicz be considered as a candidate to the Shelburne Housing Authority Board of Commissioners.  John indicated that if Sue were to serve as a Commissioner to the Housing Authority, her role as an officer of the Tenant’s Association would limit her ability to participate fully due to conflict of interest laws.
Mowry & Schmidt RE: Greenfield Savings Bank Renovation Project – Renovations are underway at the Greenfield Savings Bank. The contractor, Mowry & Schmidt has placed jersey barricades in three of the town’s parking spaces and prohibited use of the sidewalk area on Bridge Street (from the corner of Main to Baker’s Pharmacy) for approximately one month.  The contractor has installed temporary signage instructing pedestrians to use the adjacent crosswalks for safe passage.  Although the contractor did discuss the proposal with the Police Chief in advance of the work, the Board would have preferred to have had dialogue with the bank and/or contractor before the project began.  John will continue dialogue with Steve to determine whether traffic control is necessary while trucks are entering and exiting the construction site, and whether there is a better route to direct pedestrian traffic.

PUBLIC COMMENT:

Karen Bouquillon, 71 Main Street RE: Tree Replacement – A. Pereira Construction Company removed a large tulip tree on Ms. Bouquillon’s property when Grove Street was reconstructed using Community Development Block Grant Funds in 2011.  Breezeway Farm Consulting assured Ms. Bouquillon that there was ample funding within the construction budget to provide one or more replacement trees.  To date, she has yet to receive her tree(s).  Terry indicated that she would contact both Breezeway Farm Consulting and Weston and Sampson Engineering to see if appropriate funding is available to accommodate her request.
ADJOURNMENT: Joe presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:45 pm.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Terry Mosher

Town Administrator
